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The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the Ethics Commission and by the 

TRUE Commission at their next meetings.

June 13, 2016
5:00 p.m.
Attendance: 
TRUE Commission: Marc Hassan (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, John Pittman, Ralph Hodges, Patti Anania, Ted Wendler, Charlie Kleeman, Keshan Chambliss, Greg Rachal, Chris Brady, Ernest McDuffie
Ethics Commission: Joe Jacquot (Chair), Tom Paul (Vice Chair), George Candler, John Hartley, David Rybak, Anthony Salem

Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Steve Rohan – Interim Inspector General; Carla Miller and Kirby Oberdorfer – City Ethics Office
Ethics Commission Chairman Jacquot convened the meeting at 5:09 p.m. with quorums of both groups present and led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance
Ethics Commission Minutes

Motion: approve the Ethics Commission minutes of the May 9, 2016 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Overviews
TRUE Commission Chairman Marc Hassan gave a brief overview of the TRUE Commission’s membership and functions. 

City Ethics Officer Carla Miller introduced Interim Inspector General Steve Rohan, a former Deputy General Counsel for the City who was recently appointed by the Inspector General Selection and Retention Committee to run the office after the resignation of former Inspector General Tom Cline. Mr. Rohan said that the IG’s staff has a big job to do in a very unique form of government due to Jacksonville’s consolidated city/county form. He looks forward to a good working relationship with the City and its independent authorities. He noted that there are two items of legislation pending before the City Council relating to the IG’s office – an ordinance to remove the 2-year prohibition against working for an agency under the IG’s jurisdiction before applying for the IG’s job and another to amend the Ordinance Code to conform it to the results of the voter referendum passed in March to formally extend the IG’s jurisdiction to include the independent authorities and Constitutional officers.
Mr. Rohan briefly discussed the IG Office’s proposed budget for FY16/17 which includes funding for an administrative staff person and an additional investigator. He is optimistic that the independent authorities will be willing to make financial contributions to the Ethics Office and IG’s Office for the services they provide to those entities.
Ms. Miller reported that the City Council members and staff had a 4-hour ethics training last week and it was a very lively session with many questions posed to the presenters on each topic. Ms. Miller also reported that she had been to a recent symposium at New York University on the latest research in human motivation and honesty, focused on the psychological reasons why people act ethically or unethically. Ms. Miller is also in the process of training the boards of all the independent authorities on ethics.

The members of the Ethics Commission and TRUE Commission introduced themselves and gave brief overviews of their backgrounds and interest in serving on their respective commissions.

TRUE Commission
Chairman Hassan described the TRUE Commission’s standing committees (Audit Review and Legislative Tracking) and briefly recounted several of the commission’s more important studies and activities in the past several years, including work on pension reform, the City’s Banking Fund, contract management practices, and perennial audit findings on lack of standard operating procedures, excessive computer access rights and poor cash handling procedures. The commission is made up of members with a wide variety of personal backgrounds and business histories which has served the commission well in analyzing issues and making recommendations on a variety of subjects.
Ethics Commission

Chairman Jacquot explained that the commission hears ethics complaints made against City employees and officials. Anything rising to the level of criminality is referred to the State Attorney’s Office for investigation. The commission proposes legislation to the City Council on ethics issues and works with the Council and the General Counsel’s Office to perfect legislation. The commission has a small role to play in highlighting and educating employees and officials on the Government in the Sunshine Law and Open Records Law. Some issues are referred to the Florida Ethics Commission for advisory opinions. Carla Miller noted that the Ethics Commission has spent a great deal of time dealing with City employee/ official travel issues.

In response to a question from Chairman Jacquot about the TRUE Commission’s vision for its role in pension reform either before or after the referendum, Commissioner Wendler said that he believes there are many questions remaining to be answered and too little hard information for the public to make a reasoned judgement on whether to support the referendum or not. He doesn’t see the sales tax option, as currently explained, being the solution to the problem, especially when the Federal Reserve begins to raise interest rates and the stock market inevitably corrects downward, which will exacerbate the $2.8 billion pension unfunded liability. He doesn’t believe that rank and file employees understand the risk that they might not have a pension in the future if the system isn’t fundamentally changed and collapses under its own weight. There must be more evenly shared risk between the taxpayers and the retirees.
Ethics Commissioner George Candler said that there is a huge inter-generational ethical issue at play in the pension situation regarding who pays the cost for pension reform; the sales tax proposal currently on the table seems to shift the costs of paying benefits for current retirees and employees to a future generation. Carla Miller said that part of Jacksonville’s pension problem is institutional corruption, legal but unethical, that led politicians to make decisions to raise pension benefits and defer costs for political reasons to the detriment of the City’s finances. TRUE Commissioner Radlinski suggested that the TRUE and Ethics Commissions have common cause in their difficulty in getting public records documents to conduct their investigations from the City administration when requested.
Ms. Miller noted that the TRUE Commission has in the past identified situations of questionable ethical behavior by public officials that have been referred to the Ethics Commission for investigation. Chairman Jacquot noted that the Ethics Commission has the power to hold hearings and investigate issues and also has the power of the “bully pulpit” to advocate publicly for ethical behavior. TRUE Commissioner Ralph Hodges briefly recounted his understanding that legislation is being drafted that would automatically sunset all boards and commissions that are not mandated by federal or state law or for other reasons, unless specifically reauthorized by the City Council. Chairman Hassan noted the TRUE Commission’s continuing problem with lack of appointments from the Mayor and City Council President which hinders the commission’s ability to do its job. Interim Inspector General Steve Rohan said that a notion to evaluate and pare down the appointed boards and commissions arises periodically but thus far has never gotten any further than theoretical discussions that have never resulted in an entity being disbanded. Since appointments to boards and commissions are largely dependent on the Mayor and City Council, there really is no alternative solution if they are not supportive of the body and don’t appointment members.
Ted Wendler said that the proposed new pension plan does not comply with the requirements of Chapters 175 and 185 of the Florida Statutes but the TRUE Commission has no standing or funding to request legal opinions from the Office of General Counsel, which hampers the ability of the body to do its job. He feels that the General Counsel’s Office too often works in lockstep with the Mayor’s priorities and isn’t interested in offering contradictory opinions. 
Carla Miller advocated for “picking battles big enough to matter, but small enough to win” rather than attempting to tackle huge, practically insoluble problems. She said that the Ethics Commission is considering recommending inclusion of procurement-related provisions in the City’s Ethics Code and suggested that the Ethics and TRUE Commissions could work together on this topic. 

Chairman Hassan asked for clarification of the policy regarding when meetings of individual commission members with other non-commission members must be noticed as public meetings. Kirby Oberdorfer of the Ethics Office explained that if a single commissioner is delegated any decision-making power by the full body then the actions of that person may be subject to public meeting requirements. Even fact-finding by a single person could be subject to the meeting notice requirement if the fact finder has the ability to filter or selectively report information that would affect how the body as a whole subsequently acts.
Public Comment
Marshall Wood representing Malone Air Charter based at Craig Airport said that if any City employee acts in any way in contradiction to the City’s ethics rules, he expects that the Ethics Commission will hold a hearing and take appropriate action. He advocates for Craig Airport runway extension and wonders why the extension is being thwarted by City officials due to the political influence of certain opponents of the extension.
Conrad Markle said that the JCCI study of pensions in the 2000s found that lack of public trust was a huge issue and the TRUE Commission and Ethics Commission, in conjunction with a strong, independent Inspector General, are the three legs of the tripod needed to help restore the public’s confidence in government. He believes that the Inspector General must be brought in from outside Jacksonville in order to be absolutely impartial and to penetrate the invisible ceiling that prevents certain issues from gaining traction in Jacksonville city government.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:48 p.m. 
Posted 6.14.16 12:00 p.m.
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